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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Aaron Bowman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, October 12, 2016
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Wednesday, October 12, 2016, at 9:33 a.m. in the City Council Chamber by the Chairman, Council Member Aaron Bowman.
In attendance: Council Members Aaron Bowman (Chair), Jim Love (Vice Chair), Anna Lopez Brosche; Commissioners Gary Anderson, Garrett Barket, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Jill D. Haskell, Ra;ph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson, Steven T. Jenkins, Ex Officio, Marshall Adkison, Ex Officio; Council President Lori Boyer was in attendance.; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston, Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator, Jessica Matthews, Legislative Assistant, John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.  See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the September 12, 2016 meeting.
The Commission heard a presentation on Port Investments and Harbor Deepening Update by Brian Taylor, Chief Executive Officer of  the Jacksonville Port Authority.

Mr. Taylor reported that JaxPort fared well in Hurricane Matthew.  There was very little damage and the port was in good shape.

In reporting on the Port’s business, Mr. Taylor explain that JaxPort is aspiring for diversification.  Containers and automobiles are still a major component of the port’s business.  The port is handling a million containers annually, 40% of which involve Puerto Rico.  Project cargo is another major component of the port’s business.  He mentioned the port unloading two gigantic turbines from Sweden a few years ago that were headed for an electric generating station in Gainesville.
Mr. Taylor explained four projects that he expected to be completed by the end of the year.

The first project cited was the replacement of berths.  The berths at Blount Island are very old.  The berths project will require a $50 million investment.  The second project is the Mile Point Navigation Improvement.  This is a $42 million undertaking.  It entails rechanneling the Intra Coastal Waterway at the St. Johns River near Mayport and  creating a 53-acre salt marsh.  Oyster beds are also being re-introduced.  The third project is the Intermodel Container Freight Station.  This $30 million project has been completed and the station will open later in the month.  The fourth project is the port’s acquisition and installation of new cranes.   To Mr. Taylor, all four projects are designed to position the port for the future.
Turning to the harbor deepening project, Mr.  Taylor explained that deepening the port is imperative to enable the port to service shipping in the super Post Panamax era.  The container business has created thousands of jobs since 2009 when the Tra Pac terminal opened at Dames Point.  Phase I of the deepening project is acquiring funding from the State to being work at the mouth of the river.  The port has acquired a permit from the State of Florida.  The port will be partnering with the United States Army Corps of Engineers (USACE).

The port’s regional economic impact is considerable.  The port’s diversification strategy  has had a $26.9 billion impact and has created 133,000 jobs.

In answering a question about the newly installed cranes. Mr. Taylor explained that the cranes will be operated by the International Longshoremen’s Association (ILA) whose workers will be hired by the port’s tenants.  The port owns the cranes and will be responsible for daily maintenance.

The Commission next heard a presentation from Council President Lori Boyer on a waterfront activation project for the St. Johns River and its tributaries.

The Council President described the river and its tributaries as assets.  She envisioned such potential activities as charter fishing out of Jacksonville.  There were, however, constraints regarding the river.  She spoke of the strong currents and no wake zones between A. Philip Randolph and the Hart Bridge.  There is an existing dock at A. Philip Randolph that could be used as a water taxi stop.  On the Southbank, the Chart House area could be a potential water ferry stop.  Another constraint that she cited was shipping lanes.

The Council President characterized potential development on the river as “low hanging fruit.”  Resources are already in place for potential development.

The Commission next saw a video entitled “Everybody Can Dream.”  It visually viewed Jacksonville as “A Heritage River Gateway” and looked at potential projects at McCoy’s and Hogan’s Creeks and other potential projects.  A discussion ensued on potential projects.
Commissioners thanked the Council President for coming before the Jacksonville Waterways Commission for input.  Some characterized this as a “first,” that the Commission 

would be called upon for its  input.  

The Council President explained that she is taking the lead in working on a master plan.  Dr. Quinton White mention the work currently underway on the Maritime Management Plan.  He welcomed coordinating its work with the Council President’s planning.
The next item on the agenda was a discussion on topics for the Waterways Commission’s Subcommittees on reactivating the St. Johns River and its tributaries.  It is an initiative that Council President Lori Boyer has spearheaded.  The three subcommittees that Waterways Chair Aaron Bowman has created are: Non-Motorized, chaired by Council Member Anna Lopez Brosche; Entertainment, chaired by Commissioner Gary Anderson; and Sports, chaired by Council Member Jim Love.
The subcommitteeshave been asked to take an inventory of what the City has with regard to facilities; identify potential private-public partners; identify potential funding sources; and to strategically plan to reach goals.  The Chair, Council Member Bowman, would like the subcommittees to have a meeting prior to the next scheduled Commission meeting and to report on their work and recommendations at that meeting.

In a FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) update, Brian Burket, Natural Resource Recreation Specialist, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department, explained what FIND entailed and how that body considered applications for funds and the allocation formula.  He defined FIND as a special taxing district; counties and cities are eligible for funds if they are located along Florida’s Intra-Coastal Waterway (ICW).  Mr. Burket explained FIND’s funding formula; applications are due April 1st.  Applications for funds are reviewed by a subcommittee and the Commission.  Most projects are a 50/50 match.  Mr. Burket described the type of projects that are likely to get FIND funding.  He then reviewed Duval County’s current FIND projects list and their status, both completed projects and planned projects.
The Chair, Council Member Bowman, reported that, speaking from his personal experience as a former FIND Commissioner, the FIND Commission fully appreciates the input that it gets from local communities regarding their needs to enhance their waterways.

Waterways Coordinator/Dockmaster Captain Jim Suber gave a County-wide assessment of the damage in Hurricane Matthew’s aftermath.  The City expects to apply to FEMA (Federal Emergency Management Agency) for funding to repair and replace damaged facilities.

In the monthly status report on the St. Johns River and Manatees, Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University, explained that we “dodged a bullet” with regard to Hurricane Matthew.  He reported that rainfall is below average.  Salinity in the river increased owing to the storm surge that Hurricane Matthew caused.  The temperature of the river is steadily dropping because of cooler nights.
Dr. White reported that there is considerable concern with the sewage discharge into the river that is the result of the failure of JEA’s lift stations in the course of the hurricane.  The system is not designed to handle vast amounts of water.  Dr. White feels that people should be cautioned to avoid areas of the river where they will be exposed to e coli and other bacteria.

Dr. White reported on the current work on the Maritime Management Plan and its role in the river activation initiative.  The October 4th meeting at the University of North Florida was very successful.  There will be a November 1st meeting at Jacksonville University.

Dr. White announced that on October 2nd there would be Events on the River fete at Jacksonville University’s Marine Science Research Institute.  There will be an array of activities.
Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, reported that on a September 26th aerial survey, 162 manatees were sighted in the waterways; he explained that that was a very high number for manatees at this time of the year.  Manatees will be leaving the County’s waters fairly soon.  Dr. Pinto reported that Hurricane Matthew had little impact on manatees.  There were no manatee fatalities to report according to data from the State of Florida.
In New Business, Commissioner Ralph Hodges suggested that the Commission invite Dr. Radha Pyati, Chair & Professor, Chemistry Department, University of North Florida, to be on the Commission’s agenda to give a presentation on the recently  released River Report.
In Public Comments, Janie Thomas, Executive Director, Shrimp Producers Association, thanked the City for allowing 15 Mayport shrimp boats to dock at the Shipyards during Hurricane Matthew.  She thanked Captain Jim Suber, the City’s Dockmaster, in particular.  Ms. Thomas reported that dockage at Mayport for commercial shrimp boats is a serious issue that needs attention.
Deborah Chesser of Mayport, Vice President of the Shrimp Producers Association, also thanked Captain Jim Suber for his assistance to the Mayport shrimp boaters for allowing the Mayport shrimp boats to dock downtown Jacksonville during the recent hurricane.  Ms. Chesser stressed the dire need for dockage at Mayport.
Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper, commented on the sewage discharge in the St. Johns River.  She felt that when JEA’s CEO Paul McElroy, provided a post-storm presentation to the City Council, he gave an inadequate assessment on the sewage discharge situation.  JEA did not have back-up generators at the  lift stations.
Ms. Rinaman commended the City Council for its vote to approve Resolution 2016-536-A, Opposing Recent Changes to Fla’s Surface Water Quality Standards by the Florida Environmental Regulations Commission.
On the dredge issue, Ms. Rinaman announced that an economic component is being added to the Riverkeeper’s challenge to the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers.

In his Public Comment remarks, John Nooney indicated that the School Board property kayak launch is being considered for the FIND project list.  He also commented on the importance of public access to the St. Johns River.

Geoff Sample, Intergovernmental Coordinator, Office of Communications and Government Affairs, St. Johns River Water Management District, provided the Commission with an update on recovery initiatives in the wake of Hurricane Matthews.  He also provided an update on the St. Johns River Water Management District’s SWIM Plan that monitors and assesses the river’s health and strives to enhance, restore and manage the water quality and wetland resources in the Northern Coastal Basins that stretch along the northern Atlantic coast of Florida.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:49 a.m.
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